MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Earl Road, Mold on Wednesday 29th November 2017.

PRESENT: 

Councillors: Karen Hodgkinson (Deputy Mayor), Chris Bithell, Geoff Collett, Yvon Jones, Bryan Grew, Tim Maunders, Geoff Matthias, Teresa Nickson, Anthony Parry, Haydn Bateman, Andrea Mearns, Sarah Taylor, Robin Guest and Brian Lloyd, with the Clerk and Finance Officer, Town Manager and Support Officer.
Also Present: Steve Jones Chief Officer Streetscene and Transportation, Anthony Stanford Highways Strategy Manager, six members of the public one member of the press.
114. 
APOLOGIES: Councillor:  Bob Gaffey (Mayor), and Gareth Williams  
    
ABSENT: Geoff Matthias 
115.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest expressed.
116.




FLINTSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL – PROPOSED IMPROVEMENTS TO VICTORIA ROAD AND ALEXANDRA ROAD AREA
The Mayor welcomed Steve Jones, Head of Streetscene and Transportation who introduced himself and gave some background to the proposals.  He advised that a bid had been submitted to Welsh Government for road safety.  Welsh Government accepted the bid and awarded funding under Safer Routes in the Community which was confirmed in April/May 2017.  There has been extensive consultation which is still ongoing.  The aim of this evening was to show how amendments had been made following comments received during the consultation.  Steve advised that there would be a further drop in event on 15th December where residents will be welcome to feed into the consultation further.  He advised that there is an outline that needs to be adhered to but the proposals can be adapted to address concerns.  Steve advised that he was looking for support on the revised proposals from the Town Council.
Anthony Stanford gave a brief re-cap on the previous visit and the two main options that the Town Council had considered.  Since the visit there had been two consultation events following which amendments have been made.  Anthony provided details on the amendments to the proposals.  In response to questions posed to Flintshire Officers by members of the public Anthony advised that Welsh Government do not stipulate that cycle routes are required as part of a bid however a bid is stronger if it is based on cycle inclusion.  Anthony added that he did not believe that there would be a loss in on street parking as at the moment what on street parking there is, is utilised by workers in the town which prevents short stay parking for school drop off and pick up.  In response to a question relating to concerns for the width of the road Anthony advised that the proposals would mean that the footpath would only be widened by 1.5m, there would still be 5m road width to manoeuvre, but this would be investigated to ensure it is possible.

Councillor Guest questioned the status of Tyddyn Street and the ability to enforce if it is not a public highway, members were advised that if there is a traffic order in  place there would be no difference.  Councillor Guest went on to question the enforcement of new orders and the officer availability to do so.  Anthony gave some advice on police enforcement and the new technology available via camera enforcement as a possibility.
Councillor Geoff Collett as a governor of Bryn Coch school asked about the safety of children and how many parking spaces were in the proposal.  Members were advised of approximately 44 spaces within the proposal.  

Councillor Mearns advised of a drainage issue around Tyddyn Street and Anthony confirmed that this would be addressed during the works.

Councillor Bateman advised that around 70% of children in the Broncoed/Bromfield area walked to school so safety was of the most importance.  Councillor Bithell supported this advised added that other options had been tried over the years with little success.  Just doing the minimum would not solve the problem of road safety and obtaining funding has provided a golden opportunity.

Councillor Taylor welcomed the new road surfacing down Tyddyn Street and encouraging other means of transport and asked about an area at the bottom of Tyddyn Street and whether anything could be done to the footpath by Tesco.  Anthony advised that the County Council has no jurisdiction on  private land but could talk with Tesco.
The Town Manager raised concerns in the potential impact on Grosvenor Street businesses.  Anthony advised that this would be monitored and addressed if there is an impact.  Councillor Taylor added that since the re-sequencing of the traffic lights the traffic on Grosvenor Street had significantly increased.

Resolved: It was resolved to note the information provided.

117.   FLINTSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL
The Mayor welcomed Steve Jones to discuss the on-going perceived issues relating to litter enforcement in the Town.  Steve Jones gave some background to the service advising that in previous years the Authority had been in the bottom three authorities on the cleanliness scoring.  It was after this that Flintshire agreed a zero tolerance on litter and a contract with Kingdom was engaged for a pilot of 12 months.  As a result enforcement rose, but the streets are cleaner as Flintshire are now in the top quartile on cleanliness.  He advised that a new contract is currently being considered which will now include the opportunity for an appeals process.  Steve Jones also advised that all interaction with the public is recorded to allow for a full investigation should there be a complaint from the public about the enforcement.

Councillor Matthias questioned the methods used by the enforcement officers and suggested that the elderly were targeted which was supported by Councillor Mearns and asked how the officers were paid.  Steve advised that the officers are regulated to where they go in the town and there is zero tolerance.  He also advised that the officers were not paid on the number of tickets issued.
Councillor Taylor asked if there had been a reduction in tickets issued, Steve confirm that there had been a reduction month on month.
Resolved: It was resolved to note the information provided.

118. 

MAYORS ANNOUNCEMENTS 
The Mayor gave members a brief update on his appointments since the last meeting, and highlighted his attendance to the Champions Awards where BuzzHa and Mold volunteers received awards.
.
119.




MINUTES












Resolved:  It was resolved that: 
a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on held on 25th 
October 2017 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meeting of the Community Development and Regeneration Committee held on 10th October 2017 be received and noted;

120. 

INFORMATION ARISING FROM MINUTES
Minute 95 – Councillor Grew asked if there had been an update on a representative on the Public Service Board.  The Clerk advised that she had worked with Councillor Parry that week on a CV as there had been a number of nominations, so the Authority had asked for CV’s to consider and appoint a representative.
Minute 96 – Councillor Mearns asked about the distribution of the pigeon letter.   The Town Manager advised that the translation had now been completed and he would be happy to issue.
Minute 100 – Councillor Grew informed members he had attended a discussion group arranged by One Voice Wales that day, which was well attended.  He advised that One Voice Wales will now collate and report on the findings.
Minute 103 – Councillor Bithell asked if there was an update on the new process for working with young people.  The Clerk advised that she had been on holiday since it was agreed so had not had the opportunity to work on it, but she would work on this in the new year.  

121.
REPORT OF TOWN MANAGER

Members considered the previously circulated report provided by the Town Manager.   
The Town Manager advised that the Celtic Fayre now included stalls from the street market and sought support of volunteers to man the Town Council stall.
Councillor Bithell advised that one of the Tourist Information Points located on Love Lane had graffiti on it and asked for it to be addressed.

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report.

Councillor Tim Maunders left the meeting at 8.05pm
122.
NORTH WALES BLUES AND SOUL FESTIVAL 2018
Councillor Grew provided information on the festival of 2017, advising that the weather had been a significant factor in the low numbers attending, and advised that the committee would be looking at canopies for the next year.  He also informed members that the number of out of town visitors had increased.  The committee would also be looking at the costs with an aim to reduce, as well as introducing one big act on the Sunday.
Councillor Parry suggested that the event needed a radical review, and compared it to the Live on the Square event.

Councillor Collett advised that there would be more Soul in 2018, and it was wrong to compare the two events as they were totally different.  He suggested the only way to improve is to spend more on the acts.  He advised that the main problem is that the big acts already have commitments for 2018, so more certainty and planning earlier is required.

Councillor Mearns asked if the hours on the Sunday would be shorter and this was confirmed.  She added that a Business Plan should be developed for a 3-5 year period and would welcome good quality local food.

Councillor Guest suggested that the Town Council should continue to support for the coming year, but should discuss long term support early in 2018 with a report from the Committee of long term plans.


Resolved: It was resolved that:
a) The Town Council would support the Blues & Soul Festival for 2018;

b) The Committee would prepare a report on plans for long term support of the Blues & Soul Festival.
Councillor Robin Guest left the meeting at 8.20pm

123.
MOLD LIVE
The Town Manager provided some background to the proposals received from Mold Live, and members considered the letters of concern received from other organising events.  Councillor Parry raised concerns of the intentions of Mold Live.  He also added that the Town Council should continue to support the existing event organisers who work on the events as volunteers.  Councillor Taylor supported these concerns
Councillor Geoff Collett left the meeting at 8.25pm.
Councillor Mearns suggested meeting with Mold Live as regardless of the Town Council’s support or not this event could still be delivered by Mold Live, and it would be better to get the events in the diary.  She also added that she did not believe Mold Live would wish to compete with the well established Carnival.

Councillor Bithell added his doubts particularly on the number of events in the year.  He suggested the Town Council need to be careful and value the volunteers who already work tirelessly in the Town.

Resolved:  It was resolved that the Town Council would not support or work with the organisers from Mold Live.
124.
BOUNDARY COMMISSION FOR WALES: REVISED PROPOSALS REPORT 2018
Members considered the previously circulated information following a discussion it was agreed to note the report.
Resolved:  It was resolved to note the revised proposals.

125.
WELSH GOVERNMENT CONSULTATION – PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO THE LOCAL AUTHORITIES (CAPITAL FINANCE AND ACCOUNTING)(WALES) REGULATIONS
Members considered the previously circulated information from the Welsh Government. 

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the information.
126.
PRE-DEPOSIT PROPOSALS PUBLIC CONSULTATION (PREFERRED STRATEGY) FLINTSHIRE LOCAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN 2015-2030
Following a brief debate Councillor Bithell supported by Councillor Mearns suggested that a special meeting should be held to consider a response to Flintshire’s consultation.

Resolved:  It was resolved that a special meeting of the Town Council would been held week beginning 11 December in order to consider and agree a response.
127.  
MOLD CHORAL SOCIETY
Members considered the request for the Town Council to become a patron of the society and agreed that it should be considered by the Financial Assistance group. 


Resolved:  It was resolved that the Financial Assistance Group would consider the Choral Society’s request.
128.    NOTIFICATION OF UPCOMING EVENTS

Members noted the previously circulated information regarding upcoming events: 

129.
NOTIFICATION OF PLANNING DECISIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 
130.
MEETINGS ATTENDED
Councillor Mearns spoke to the previously distributed report relating to the Bailey Hill Heritage Lottery Fund (HLF) development phase – Management and Maintenance Plan.  She advised that the M&M Plan for Bailey Hill would need to be developed for the period 2019-2029.  She sought support to allow the Town Council representatives to work on a draft M&M plan with Flintshire and the Friends of Bailey Hill during a meeting set for 15th December.  The draft would then be brought back to full council for consideration.
Resolved:  It was resolved that the representatives of Mold Town Council could work on the draft M&M Plan with Flintshire and the Friends of Bailey will, with draft proposals back to full council in the new year.
131.
ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedules previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedules of payments be approved.
The Meeting ended at 9.15pm
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